
TILTON CONSERVATION COMMISSION

March 16, 2015

MINUTES

Present: Helen Hanks, Jon Scanlon, Jim Cropsey, Paul Rushlow, Bob Hardy, Chuck Mitchell, Kathi Mitchell and Ben Wadleigh.
Minutes:  Helen Hanks moved, seconded by Bob Hardy to approve the minutes of February 16, 2015 as read.  Motion passed.

Huiser:  Jon Rokeh, representing Paula Huiser and William Bald, presented a conceptual proposal for an indoor soccer facility at Tax Map R24 Lot 5 using the original Dredge and Fill permit that was submitted and approved for a car dealership.  Mr. Rokeh stated that if there is no more than a 20% difference in the plan DES will accept an amendment to the Dredge and Fill permit rather than requirea new application.  The new plan calls for less square footage of parking and the building has been moved further away from Ice House Pond.  There will be a larger open area for better drainage toward the pond.  The plan calls for a 300’x140’ inflatable building with a small stick built club house.  There will be 248 parking spaces including 7 handicap and 2 bus spaces.  The plan no longer calls for 2 inflatable buildings because of input from DOT and the Selectmen.  
Jim Cropsey asked if the subsoil has been investigated yet.  It has not but it will be necessary to do a subsurface design.  All permits would be granted as per the prior project as there is not much difference, however DES has newer requirements to be met.  Chuck Mitchell reminded the Commission that DES will need to review the plan for amendment, but there is not much difference from the original plan.  Snow storage will be around the edge of the parking areas except for the south side.  Members discussed the need to keep the snow out of the wetland areas and the need for some sort of guard rail to keep snow from being pushed into wet areas.  Jon Scanlon asked about the impact of more water in the pond and the culvert under Rte 3/11.  Jon Rokeh stated that the water will be retained and enter the pond slowly so that it shouldn’t impact the culvert.  There will be oil/water separators and closed catch basins in the parking lot.
As this plan is only in the conceptual stage, Conservation members requested detailed methods of protecting the wetlands immediately around the parking lot and specifically the protection of Ice House Pond.  Existing easements on the property should be shown on the plan.  Salt and snow storage areas need to be defined on the plan as well as means of protection of the wetlands.  Lighting is to be downcast.  The garbage dumpster should be fenced and include bear bars.
Alternative means of access were discussed.  The properties immediately to the east are under Conservation Easements that would not allow access to Sherwood Drive.  The Kohl’s property to the west has a high retaining wall that would make it difficult to access this property.  Paula Huiser stated that this planned use would generate less traffic on Bittern Lane than the previously proposed car dealership.
Katherine Dawson stated that she has met with DOT relative to the Bittern Lane entrance onto Rte 3/11.  DOT will require widening of 3/11 on the north side near Ice House Pond which will impact the wetland buffer.  She suggested that the Conservation Commission will want to discuss this issue further.  It still needs to be determined exactly what the town owns in that area.
Wadleigh Easement:  The Wadleighs are working with Lakes Region Land Trust for a conservation easement on their properties.  There is money available in the DES Mitigation fund but members were not clear what those funds can be used for and who would make the application.  Kathi Mitchell questioned the inclusion of wind towers, radio towers, etc. in the easement.  Roger Wadleigh stated that this easement does not create a public land, but gives the owner the ability to install a radio tower, for instance, that might be needed to use farm equipment in the future.  He does not want to limit the ability for the farm to be operated with continued new technology and be able to use renewable energy on the property.  Kathi Mitchell suggested that it should be made clear that this is for farm use only. Roger stated that this is an agricultural easement that allows the properties to be used for agriculture but also allows traditional home based businesses by family members.  Chuck Mitchell suggested that it would be better to state “home based business” rather than include a specific list.  The Wadleighs are looking to the Lakes Region Land Trust to hold the easement but there is no commitment yet.  They are looking for seed money from the town for the necessary surveys and appraisals.  
Buffalo Park signage:  Jim Cropsey moved, seconded by Jon Scanlon to accept the signage as presented with corrections.  Motion passed.

Meeting adjourned at 7:00 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Eliza Conde, Secretary


